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From All of Us 

in the 

Town Offices and Town

Departments

To all 

Greenfield Residents

May all the joys 

of this holiday season 

be yours

PUBLIC NOTICE
HOLIDA Y CLOSINGS

The Town Clerk
& The Tax Collector's

offices
will be CLOSED:

Thursday, December 24, 2015
Thursday, December 31, 2015

(The Town Clerk will be
open 12/31 for AM hours)

Happy Holidays!



TOWN OFFICES
GREENFIELD SELECTBOARD
Executive Selectboard meetings are Thurs.
at 5pm every week unless otherwise post-
ed. 
Selectboard:Karen Day Chair, Margo Bliss,
Stephen Atherton Jr.
Aaron Patt, Town Administrator 
Email: greenfieldnhbos@myfairpoint.net
Town Offices open: Mon.-Thurs  9:00am to
5:00pm. Closed to the public on Friday.
Please call if you need an appointment
during closed hours.
Catherine Shaw, Office Manager
Tel: 547-3442         Fax: 547-3004  
Email: greenfieldnhacct@myfairpoint.net

BUILDING/HEAL TH INSPECTOR
Insp’s by Appt/as needed 
Inspector - Mike Borden   547-0437
Town Office Hours: Tuesdays 1-4pm  
Email: mbordenbi@gmail.com

CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Meets 4th Wed. of the Month at 7:30pm
Chair: Carol Irvin      Tel: 547-2037
Email: CIrvin@mathematica-mpr.com

PLANNING BOARD
Meetings: 2nd& 4th Mon. at 7:00pm
At the Town Offices. Normally the 2ndMon.
meeting is for hearings and the 4th Mon.
meeting is for other business.
Chair: Kevin O’Connell 486-8071
Email: greenfieldnhpb@gmail.com

TOWN CLERK (Registrations)
Mon. 6:00pm to 7:30pm
Thurs. 9:00am to 12:00pm 
Thurs. 6:00pm to 7:30pm
1st & 3rd Sat. from 9:00am to 12:00pm
Town Clerk - Dee Sleeper
Tel: 547-2782     
Email: greenfieldnhtc@myfairpoint.net

TAX COLLECT OR
Mon. 1:00pm to 7:30pm
Thursday 6:00pm to 7:30pm
3rd Saturday 9:00am to 12:00pm
Tax Collector - Kathleen Valliere
Tel: 547-2782     Fax: 547-2242 
Email: greenfieldnhtaxes@myfairpoint.net

WELFARE DEPARTMENT
Welfare Director: Leah Fiasconaro-Conway
Walk-in Hours: Weds- 5:00pm to 7:00pm
Email: greenfieldnhwelfare@gmail.com
For  Appts: 547-3442
Emergency assist: Call Police at 547-2525

OTHER DEPARTMENTS
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

Roads Division Manager:
Neal Beauregard 547-3504
Email: greenfield.nh.dpw@myfairpoint.net

Buildings & Gr ounds Division Manager:
Patrick Greene 801-1866
Email: DPWbuildings@myfairpoint.net

STEPHENSON MEMORIAL LIBRAR Y
Wed 10am to 8pm, Thurs 2pm to 8pm
Fri 2pm to 6pm, Sat 10am to 4pm
Tel: 547-2790
Julie Steenson, Director
director@stephensonlibrary.org
youth@stephensonlibrary.org
Circulation/General Questions
circulation@stephensonlibrary.org

Monthly meetings at the library
Library Trustees 1st Wed at 7:00pm
Friends of the Library 3rd Wed 7:00pm

RECYCLING CENTER
Hours: Tuesday 8:00am to 12:00pm
Thursday 1:00pm to 5:00pm
Saturday  8:00am to 4:00pm
Stickers for residents at the Town Office.    
Supervisor: Carol Burgess   Tel: 547-8617
Email: greenfieldnhrecycling@myfairpoint.net

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT
Meetings as needed
Chair: John Gryval     Please call the Town
Office for information  Tel: 547-3442

OTHER COMMITTEES
OR CONTACTS

BUDGET COMMITTEE
Meetings as needed
Myron Steere - 547-3332

CEMETERY TRUSTEES
Gil Bliss Ch. 547-3606

TRUSTEES OFTHE TRUST FUNDS
Ken Paulsen - 547-2180 Ch.

SCHOOL BOARD REP: 
Myron Steere
547-3332

TOWN FORESTER
NH Licensed Forester 
Karla Allen
Tel: 662-5646
Email: karla@garlandlumber.net

T O W N  D I R E C T O R Y
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The Greenfield Spirit is published 
bi-monthly by the Town of Greenfield
Selectboard’s Office at PO Box 256, 

Greenfield, NH 03047.

Tel: 603-547-3442  Fax: 603-547-3004

Graphic Designer:  Karen Day  

Editors:  Karen Day, Margo Bliss, 
Stephen Atherton, Aaron Patt, and 

Catherine Shaw

To submit articles to the Spirit:
E-mail text to: greenfieldnhbos@myfair-
point.net, or drop off typed articles to the
Town Offices. Also, please send in pho-
tos, articles, event announcements, news
of the town, poems, drawings, historical
info, etc., with the name of the writer
and/or photographer. Thanks!

All opinions in this publication are those
of the authors and do not necessarily
reflect the views of the Selectboard and
may not necessarily represent any town

official or department.

The Greenfield Spirit

FIRE & POLICE
FIRE DEPARTMENT
Chief: David Hall  547-3501 or 2222
Station hrs: Mon. 9-12, Thurs. 12-4   
Emergency Dispatch: 352-1100 or 911 
Email: chiefdavidhall@greenfieldfire.org

Business Mtg. 1st Mon. of month at 7:00pm 
Training 2nd & 3rd Tues of month at 7:00pm

FIRE WARDENS
FOR BURN PERMITS CALL :
Jason Duval, Fire Warden                562-5814
Chad Murray, Deputy FW 831-4977
Michael Borden, Deputy FW 547-0437
Chaz Babb, Deputy FW 562-0545
Zack Davis, Deputy FW 547-5139

POLICE DEPARTMENT
Brian Giammarino, Chief
Office: 547-2535  Dispatch: 547-2525
Email: greenfieldnhpolice@myfairpoint.net

EMERGENCIES

DIAL 911
POLICE/FIRE/AMBULANCE

DIAL 911 or 352-1100
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The DPWhas finished up all the road projects for the year
and we are now getting ready for old man winter. Over the
next few weeks we will be doing our last road grading for
the year, including blowing leaves off the edges of the roads
to not only help with grading but to assist with drainage
come the spring. We are also prepping trucks and equipment
for winter maintenance to make sure they will be ready
when the winter weather hits. The MT trackless sidewalk
machine has gotten a complete overhaul, the F550 1 ton
truck has needed a lot of work also that is still in the works
along with the 6 wheel dump truck.

The Russell Station Road engineering is now complete
along with all the proper permitting to move forward with
its reconstruction in spring of 2016. 

Schoolhouse road is currently closed due to bridge defi-
ciencies noted by the State of New Hampshire bridge
inspection crew. This bridge was put on the “Red List” in
2011 and inspected yearly since this occurred. We currently
are awaiting an engineering quote to determine what would
be needed for structures and funding to repair or replace this
bridge. 

This fall we spent some time upgrading portions of gravel
roads such as Muzzy Hill Rd, Old Bennington Rd and South
Francestown Rd by ditching, installing new gravel, com-
pacting, and applying a wetting agent to assist with binding
the gravel to give a firm drive surface. This also helps with
shedding water and reduce the loss of the fines which helps
cut down on the amount of grading needed. In the spring,
we are also planning on starting some roadside ditching
after the snow melts to help with our dreaded mud season
and will be paying special attention to problematic areas so
they can be addressed to help prevent a reoccurrence in the
future.

Thank you for your continued support.

Neal Beauregard
DPW Roads Division Manager

Town  of  Greenfield
2016 Openings forTown Officials 

Sign-up Notice

Budget Committee (2 members) 3 year term
Cemetery Trustee 3 year term
Library Trustee 3 year term
Moderator 2 year term
Planning Board (2 members) 3 year term
Selectboard Member 3 year term
Supervisor of the Checklist 6 year term
Trustee of Trust Fund 3 year term
Zoning Board of Adjustment (2) 3 year term

Candidates must sign up to be on the ballot between
January 20 - January 29, 2016

at the Town Clerk's Office during 
regular business hours,

or Friday January 29th from 3-5 PM

TOWN MEETING TIME LINE

Saturday, March 12, 2016 
9:00 am at the Meeting House.

Friday - January 22, 2016 - Last Day to submit Notice
to local paper of 2016 Budget Hearing (Friday February
5th is last day to post notice of Feb. 12th budget hear-
ing)

Tuesday - February 2, 2016 - Last day for petitioned
warrant articles (RSA39:3)

Thursday - February 4, 2016 - Greenfield's Budget
Hearing to be held at Town Office at 6:30 PM. Last Day
to hold at least one Public Hearing on the 2016-pro-
posed-budget is February 12, 2016 (RSA32:5, I and V).  

Monday, February 22, 2016 - Last day to post
Warrant & Budget at all polling places & at clerk's
office or town hall. Warrant shall state place, day and
hour of election, hours polls are open & which items
will be voted by ballot (RSA39:5; 31:95; 669:2).

TUESDAY, MARCH 8, 2016 - TOWN MEETING
Ballot Voting - Hours 10am to 7pmadjourn meeting
and reconvene 

Saturday, March 12, 2016 @ 9:00 am at the Meeting
House - meeting of Town residents to vote on the annual
budget.

PUBLIC NOTICE
2016 Town Budget Hearing

February 4, 2016
6:30 pm

Town Office Meeting Room

FROM THE

DPW ROADS DIVISION
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In preparation for winter all Town buildings have been
staked for snow removal purposes.  The MT Trackless
Sidewalk machine has received a total facelift with many
old worn out parts replaced with new ones. The sander that
hasn’t been operational for some time, has been replaced
and should be a great asset this winter on our sidewalks.

The Building and Grounds division will be plowing the
parking lots this winter. This should improve the timeliness
of having parking lots clear since they will not have to wait
until all the roads are cleared before they are plowed. In
addition, the waste water treatment plant will be maintained
for snow removal as well.

As you may know, the town office developed a leak in the
foundation causing a sill to rot which will have to be
repaired in 2016. I am pleased to report the concrete work
that was done in back of the town office building along the
foundation worked very well. After the last heavy rain storm
there were no signs of water in the basement.

Seven truck loads of brush were removed from and around
the track at Oak Park. I noticed that there are a few low
spots on the track after the last rain. I’ve taken pictures and
they are on my list of things to correct when time and
money are available.

The DPWbuilding is receiving a new metal roof. A major
leak developed in the roof and upon inspection, more leaks
will arrive soon if nothing is fixed. The run off from this
leak was going directly into our underground tank that is
there for the purpose of collecting the oily salty water that
drips off the plow trucks. The tank has to be pumped every
couple of years or so but if this leak were to be allowed to
go on, the pumping would have to be more often, costing
the town more money. To strip and replace the entire roof
with new plywood would be expensive so the alternative
was to put a metal roof over the existing roof. The
Selectboard approved this expenditure and the repair will be
begin the week of December 7th.

The Meeting House and the Library also have foundation
leaks that have to be dealt with. I am currently getting
quotes on these repairs that will need to be addressed in the
spring.

There are many issues that need to be fixed with the town
buildings. I’ve taken an inventory and will continue to keep
it updated. I fix or cause to be fixed just as many items as
time and money allow. As with everything, money is the
issue. I continue to look for ways to save money for the
town and get a good value for the work that is done.

Thank you for your support and encouragement,

Patrick Greene
DPW B&G Manager

Tic Tock Tic Tock - is it really that time again?? It seems we
just got over the last winter - not much of a spring and when
summer came, it came hot and heavy - then beautiful weath-
er that was way too short. 

The broken snow shovels, worn out winter clothing, sports
equipment and old decorations have started coming in now.
PLEASE remember when you come to ask where items are
to be placed. Due to market downturn, we must enforce a
"no tolerance" policy. This applies to all recyclable items
that are collected at the recycling windows and all recy-
clables that leave our center. Please help us do the best job
we can do for the town by paying attention to what and
where you are depositing items. At the Recycling Center
(RC), we are never too far away or too busy for you to ask
questions or to give permission to deposit items. If we are
not visible to you, please open the door and give a yell as
we may be "enjoying" our new bathroom or working at pro-
cessing the recyclables coming in from the windows. 

WINTER HOURS: Tuesday 8am - Noon, Thursday 1pm -
5pm and Saturday 8am - 4pm. Please arrive 15 minutes
before closing to allow enough time to process your load.

HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE: Will resume next
spring

YAHOO we have a new employee - William Gaudette. Give
him a warm welcome as you process your recyclables. 

TAKE NOTICE: NO metals are to be deposited into the
metal container by the bicycles WITHOUT permission.
There are changes taking place with regard to these con-
tainers that now REQUIRE a special release to be signed
that holds the town responsible for its contents.                    

January 1st for Feb/Mar

March 1st for the Apr/May Issue

May 1st for the Jun/Jul Issue

July 1st for the Aug/Sep Issue

September 1st for the Oct/Nov Issue

November 1st for the Dec/Jan Issue

SPIRIT DEADLINES

FROM THE

DPW BUILDING & G ROUNDS

DIVISION

FROM THE
RECYCLING CENTER

Continued on next page
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YES! - YES we have a newly paved driveway coming in
that should help tremendously to keep that hill clear in the
winter. BUT remember this is not a raceway. With the new
smooth road, the speed seems to have increased. Coming
around the building at the entrance can be dangerous in
itself without speeding. A great many children enjoy the
Recycling Center but they have such a short attention span
that they are at risk when cars come in too fast. PLEASE
SLOW DOWN.

Due to the brush piles being closed you can take your brush
to Mathewson Co. in Hancock. You can call them at 525-
3549 for more information. 

REMINDERS: Be mindful of the no parking zones (traffic
cones) in certain areas. The paved driveway going to the
Mini Mall/Library must stay open for good traffic flow.
Also notice the traffic cones that are placed at the telephone
pole across from the deck at the compactor. 

If you have items outside of normal kitchen trash and recy-
clables, you must have your load checked. Most likely there
will be a charge involved. If you do not have the payment
due, you will have to take it back with you. You must  also
have your own muscle power to unload heavy items.

REMINDERS: The following will insure the Recycling
Center will have the most effective results for the town. 

• The brush piles are CLOSED until further notice (high fire

threat). NOTHING brush or otherwise is to be added.

• All trash must be in bags and tied shut. 

• ALL METALS MUST BE CHECKED 

• Mini Mall/Library all items must be checked. If items con-
tinue to be unchecked these buildings may be closed.

• Plastics - remember "RCR" Rinse-CRUSH-Recap, # l's is
BOTTLES ONLY and #2 plastics is the same.  

• Steel/Tin cans include only those that are related to food
or household cleaning products. No paint cans ect.

• Aluminum-cans/pie plates/food trays/clean foil/pet food
cans but NO aerosol cans - these go in steel cans 

• Corrugated cardboard must be clean and dry. If it has
ridges it is corrugated-TEAR to check. PIZZAboxes: NO
greasy boxes-tear off the greasy bottom then recycle the
clean top and take out the inserts (cardboard/paper). 

• Vegetable oils used or new accepted - No lard, shortenings
or other products in a solid state. 

• Lawn mowers and bicycles - must see attendant - the sea-
son is ending very soon. 

• Demolition/Construction debris/ Bulky Waste and
Electronics - Must see attendant. ALL have FEES applied.

Heating season is here - used oil is in demand for use in our
waste oil furnace. The requirements are posted at the door
and your cooperation is appreciated otherwise the town will
bear the burden of the cost of disposal as a hazardous waste.

We strive to help make your time at the center an enjoyable
and productive experience and we always enjoy the interac-
tion with you.

Carol Burgess and the Recycling Center staff. 

Recycling continued from page 4

PUBLIC NOTICE
WINTER PARKING BAN

By order of the Board of Selectmen, the Town of
Greenfield in accordance with Town Ordinance Chapter
1, Section 4, as well as, RSA105, Sections 6-7-8, no
vehicle shall be left standing on any street in said
Greenfield between the hours of 11:00 pm and 6:00
am. Effective, November 1, 2015 - April 1, 2016. This is
to allow plowing of the streets during snowstorms.

Per order of

Greenfield Selectboard



Page 6 The Greenfield Spirit, Dec 2015 - Jan 2016

Season's greetings from all of us at the Fire Department. There
are lots of good things to report as we draw to the close of 2015.
What follows are some of the highlights. First and foremost, we
still have not missed a single call in town since we started our
overnight duty shifts last November; we are no longer relying
on mutual aid from other towns. And we have already done
more calls than any previous year, 316 as this article goes to
press in mid November. Our roster has grown to 24 members…
still short of the 30 we should have, but much better than in
recent years. We have several members in EMS classes and by
the New Year should have a number of new EMRs and EMTs.

Some quick safety reminders: the cold weather is here… if you
burn wood; please get your chimney cleaned. If you use space
heaters, keep all combustibles at least 3 feet away. It's a good
time to replace batteries in your smoke and carbon monoxide
detectors. Please keep all your doorways free of snow. You may
not normally use your front door, but you might need to get out
of it… or we may need to get in through it. If you have an
underground propane tank we may not be able to find under the
snow unless you shovel around it. It's a little extra work, but can
make all the difference if there is a fire. 

The Greenfield Firefighters Association and Auxiliary have
been working very hard to raise funds for some of our projects.
We want to thank all those who helped put together or acted in
the Murder Mystery Theater… and thank all of you who attend-
ed that memorable night. And a big thank you to the many that
help support us through our annual Christmas wreath drive. 

We are still collecting contributions for the Fire Training
Building that we will be constructing next year. American Steel
& Precast Erectors (ASPE) has made a monumental commit-
ment to this project. They will be donating all the steel and pre-
cast walls to build this structure. And… they will donate the
labor and specialized equipment necessary to erect the building.
A project of this magnitude could never possibly happen with-
out extraordinary generosity of ASPE and the Cilley family.
With their help, we are going to build a state of the art training
center without using any taxpayer dollars. To put this in per-
spective, a building like this typically costs several hundred
thousand dollars! We are deeply grateful for the Cilley family's
remarkable generosity.

Last but not least we are in the process of buying a used fire
truck. A new fire engine today costs a minimum of $300,000…
many come in well over 400K. We only have about 100K in our
Capital Reserve Fund. Looking to work with the money we
have, we were looking at refurbishing our 1985 E-One fire
engine and squeezing some more years out of it. In the midst of
this, I found a used truck in nearby Massachusetts that met all
of our requirements and then some. This truck is an older metic-
ulously maintained 1993 ladder truck that also serves as an

engine. Many ladder trucks do not carry water; such is the case
with Peterborough's ladder. Our new truck actually carries twice
as much water (1500 gallons) as either of our current engines. I
cannot overstate the importance of "water on wheels". In rural
firefighting, the single greatest challenge that small towns like
ours face is the establishment of water supply. The water you
bring with you may be the only water you have for the first 20
to 30 minutes of a fire. There are no hydrants hooked up to town
water. Just like most of the other towns around here, we have to
send a fire engine to a water source (pond, river or stream) and
pump water into water tankers and then drive them to the fire.
In winter, snow and ice further slow this process. So this truck
carries a lot of water. It also has a fully enclosed cab (unlike our
1985) for all 5 firefighters. This is a huge safety consideration
and is a bit more comfortable on the way to the scene in winter!
And then there's the ladder. A chimney fire on a snow and ice
covered roof, no problem… up goes the ladder. Last spring
many of us watched in horror as a Fresno CAFire Captain fell
through a burning roof on the national news. We will be able to
send our people up on the ladder… if the roof collapses, we'll
be OK. You can elevate the ladder above the fire and operate the
nozzle at the end of the ladder remotely (without a firefighter on
the ladder in the heat and smoke) and rain water down into the
fire. This truck is a "short stick"; the ladder is only 55' long. We
don't have a lot of tall buildings; for the buildings we have, this
ladder will be just fine. The simple truth is that this truck is pret-
ty much the ideal truck for us: fully enclosed cab, lots of water
and a ladder. It only has 23,000 original miles and one owner.
We settled on $30,000, a fraction of what it would cost new
(700K plus). We are very fortunate to be getting this truck! 

So, that's what is going on at the Fire Department. We wish you
all a wonderful holiday season. Stay safe and enjoy… but, as
always, if you need us… we're here 24/7 and you know our
number… 911.

Thank you,
Chief David Hall

THE FIRE CHIEF 'S
CORNER

1993 Meticulously Maintained Used Ladder Truck
That Will Replace the 1985 Fire Engine
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AN HISTORICAL CONNECTION 
BETWEEN GES AND THE GHS

By Lenny Cornwell

Last spring, some of the students at Greenfield Elementary
School found part of an old tool partially buried behind the
school building.  Later, in June, while visiting the Greenfield
Historical Society's Museum, they spotted a similar looking
tool among the collection.

When school resumed this fall, the students' curiosity lingered
and they were eager to learn more about the implement.  I was
invited to Mr. I's fourth grade classroom for a "show and tell"
session about the beam drill they had unearthed.  I used the one
from the Museum to demonstrate how the tool would drill
holes in the wooden beams for pegs or tenons.  The tenons
would have had to be finished with a chisel, but drilling made
the cut for the tenon go more quickly.  

The beam drill lay on top of the beam  and the driller sat on a
board connected to the drill frame to hold it in place.  The one
found behind the school is an older model than that of the
Historical Society's - probably dating back to the mid-1800's,
while the one in the Museum is most likely from the late 1800's
or early 1900's.

The students were also interested to learn more about the his-
tory of the land upon which the school is sited.  There is really
no written documentation regarding the plot.  An old photo
shows the gable end of a house near the tracks.  The records
indicate that the structure might be the house that burned in the
late 1930's or 1940.  Following the fire, the townspeople got
together and donated a house for Carl Magoon and his family
living there.  Another small house, that of George Magoon was
nearby.  A sand pit was near George Magoon's house.  It is
assumed that most of this sand was used either to build roads
or railways around the area.  

The State of New Hampshire had a salt bin on the banking next
to the present Wakeman residence.  One hundred pound bags
of salt from the rail cars on the tracks across the road were
dumped into the bin.  It was shoveled and pushed by workers -
definitely a hot and dirty job in late summer.  A chute went out
to let the salt flow into the trucks to be spread on the roads.  The
salt was shoveled out the back into a spreader hanging on the
tailgate or through a tube in the dump truck body floor.
Sometimes, the  workers loaded the hundred pound bags and
poured them into the spreader as the truck was moving down
the road. Very labor intensive!

Finally, some of the students sought more information about
their own homes.

These ties with the school indicate that Greenfield has many
budding history buffs.
~ ~ ~

A RESOLUTION YOU CAN MAKE AND KEEP: Does
your employer match charitable/ non-profit organization dona-
tions?  Please check this out.  If so, your donation to the
Historical Society would be enhanced.

BLUES-B-QUE TEE SHIRTS: The Historical Society is
seeking a few Blues-B-Que tee shirts to use in finishing a quilt
made from the shirts.  The shirts we need are the ones from
1991 ( the first year ), 2010 ( the 18th year ), and 2012 ( the
20th year ).  We would like to display the quilt during the 225th
celebration in 2016, but just need these shirts.

HERITAGE QUESTSITE: Once again, the GHS has under-
written the Heritage Quest Site to the Stephenson Memorial
Library.  With just a library card, you are able to track your
family genealogy on-line.

MULTIPLE CONT ACTS: There are now several ways to
reach the GHS.

For Facebook,   click onto:  www.facebook.com/GreenfieldHS

To send us an e-mail, reach us at:  ghsociety@myfairpoint.net

To renew or become a member, contact Amy at 547 - 3339.
To arrange to visit the Museum at non-open times, phone
Lenny at 547 - 2198.

SUN CATCHERS; Remember that our commemorative sun
catchers make fine holiday gifts, tree ornaments, or gift wrap-
ping embellishments.  The locally-crafted glass disks  are avail-
able in blue or green for $10 each ($9 for members of the
GHS).

THE MUSEUM :  The Museum is open on the last Saturday
of every month, with the exception of December, from 11 AM
til 1 PM.  Visitors are surprised at what they find in the
Museum and barn.  Stop by and see for yourself.

GREENFIELD

HISTORICAL SOCIETY

Contoocook Valley Transportation Company

GIVE A RIDE - SHARE A RIDE

Join CVTC’s “Elite Fleet” and become a Volunteer Driver.

• Help your neighbors with transportation to non-emergency 

medical and support services.

• Drive when you want, as often as you want

• Mileage reimbursement is available

To learn more about our Volunteer Driver Program

Call, toll-free: 1-877-428-2882, extention 5

To learn about Monadnock Rideshare,

our free online carpool rideboard at www.cvtc-nh.org

or call, toll-free: 1-877-428-2882, extention 2
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The library is a very busy place.  Over the past year, we
have grown in many ways, adding more books, audiobooks
and CDs, more book shelves, more chairs, more staff, more
programs, and most importantly, more Greenfield residents.
No longer just a repository for books, we have transformed
into a community center for all ages.  As we head into the
holiday season, we wish you and your families good health
and happiness and want to thank you all for including the
library in your lives.

Special Upcoming Holiday Hours
It is always difficult when holidays fall on our open days.
In an attempt to make the library more available to the com-
munity and make up valuable work time for staff, we are
adding some extra days overChristmas school vacation
week .  You may also see our cars on closed days for staff
time so we can do training and work on the "behind the
scenes" planning and tasks that help our library be all that it
can be.

Friday, December4 - Extended Hours until 7:30 pm
Librar y Tr ee Lighting with the GIVers and Special
North Pole Guest at 6 pm! Join the Greenfield
Independent Volunteers, the library staff and Santa for the
lighting of the library tree.  Santa will hang around after the
tree lighting to share a story, warm cider and cookies, and
to hear your special requests.  Cameras welcome.

Wednesday, December23 - Normal Hours 10 am - 8 pm

Thursday, December24 - Closed

Friday, December25 - Closed

Saturday, December26 - Normal Hours 10 am - 4 pm

Monday, December28 - OPEN 12 - 6 pm

Tuesday, December29 - OPEN 12 - 6 pm

Wednesday, December30 - Normal Hours 10 am - 8 pm

Thursday, December31 - Open 2 - 5 pm (early closure)

Friday, January 1 - Closed

Saturday, January 2 - Normal Hours 10 am - 4 pm

Snow Closures - We do NOTfollow ConVal and will make
a decision based on Greenfield safety conditions, in coop-
eration with the DPW.  We will post any delays or closures
for weather on WMUR and the Library's Facebook page. 

Recycled Book Craft - Saturday, December5 at 11 am in
the Reading Room and Children's Room. We received dis-

carded books from the state library that we plan to repur-
pose into holiday trees!  We have plenty of materials. Open
to all ages.   FREE!

PTO Christmas in Greenfield - Saturday, December12
at GES. Miss Eileen will be there for stories, right before
Santa's arrival.  The library is so pleased to support the PTO
in their efforts for Greenfield's families. Thank you for
including us in this special day.

Researching your Family Histor y with Lenny & Julie -
Thursday, January 21 at 7 pm in the Wensberg Room
A little bit Greenfield Historical Society and a little bit
Stephenson Memorial  Library - Lenny Cornwell and Julie
Steenson will talk about the genealogy resources available
to you.  Lenny will discuss the process and techniques he
uses, and Julie will demonstrate the library's genealogy
databases, Ancestry and Heritage Quest.  Heritage Quest is
made possible due to a generous donation by the Greenfield
Historical Society.  What better way to spend the winter
months than researching your family tree!

RECURRING EVENTS @ YOUR LIBRAR Y
• LEGO Club - Open to all ages - Second Wednesday of
the month at 4:30 and Third Thursday of the month at 4 pm
(Children's Room) 

• Read to Toven- Our friendly Greenfield therapy dog will
be here for young readers to practice with him on
Wednesday, December 16 at 4:45 pm. Toven visits us once
a month.  Sign-ups are helpful if you would like one on one
time.

• Greenfield Collaborative Watercolor Group - Every
Wednesday (except holidays) at 6:30 pm- This adult group
in the Reading Room is open to all level artists, materials
not provided.

• Click Clack Knitters - Every Thursday 3:30 - 5 pm
(Reading Room)

• Color your World - Adult Colorin g - Every Friday 4 - 6
pm (Reading Room)

• Writers' Gr oup - Every Tuesday at 1 pm  (Wensberg
Room) This small group is adding a workshop/sharing ses-
sion after the writing time, at 3- 4 pm.

• Childr en's Weekly  Drop-in Craft - Every day in the
Children's room - Enjoy a children's craft and stories at
times that work for your busy schedule.

STEPHENSON M EMORIAL L IBRAR Y

Gr eenfield, NH, 603 547 2790, director@stephensonlibrary.org
W 10-8, Th 2-8, F 2-6, Sat 10-4

Closed Sunday-Tuesday
The Stephenson Memorial Library is a not-for-profit public librar y.

Continued on next page



The Greenfield Spirit, Dec 2015 - Jan 2016     Page 9

• Family  Movies - These titles, dates, and times are
announced in the library, according to film release dates.

• Monthly Book Discussion - Last Wednesday of the
month at 7 pm. No December book discussion meeting but
the book for the January discussion will be available by the
end of December.  Please check in with library staff.

• Watch for our new Children's Book Clubs and special
Winter Reading program after the holidays!

Sincere Thanks
The library would like to thank the many volunteers and
generous donors who have given time, expertise, books,
technology, and so much more to the library this year.  You
have helped to make our library the thriving place that it is
today.

Wishing you all the best in 2016,
Julie, Eileen, Roger and Michele & the Library Board of
Trustees

November 2015 - Happy One Year Anniversary to Julie!

A Y EAR IN REVIEW AT THE

STEPHENSON M EMORIAL L IBRAR Y CONTINUED

June 2015
Summer reading for Kids AND

Adults kicks off with Rick
Goldin's Concert for the GES stu-
dents at the Meeting House and

our town-wide event, thanks to our
collaboration with the Fire

Department, 
BOOKS AND LADDERS!

May 2015
Library computer usage nearly
doubles with new hardware and
software, thanks to a very gener-
ous donation! The Girl Scouts get
locked in the library for a special

overnight adventure!

July 2015
The Summer Reading program is in
full swing with events for all ages

and record circulation.  We are
awarded a community program
grant from the NH Humanities

Council.  Julie starts weekly library
visits to Greenfield Commons.

August 2015
August beats July's record for peo-
ple and circulation, with over 1300
people coming to the library that
month!  We celebrate with ice

cream.  And we were one of only
ten libraries nationwide awarded a
Teen Read Week Grant.   AND we
are accepted in to the Library of

Congress Surplus books Program!

September 2015
A whirlwind trip for Julie and her
husband to DC brings back $6,000
worth of NEW, FREE books from

the Library of Congress!  No rest for
us, however, as we host Abraham
Lincoln at the Meetinghouse to 98
guests.  The Gettysburg Address
made it a night few will forget.

October 2015
More programs are added and our
knitting group receives national

recognition in the library world for
their cool video and Warm Hands,
Warm Hearts project.  Congress

woman Annie Kuster agrees to pay
for our Library of Congress books to

be shipped to us at no cost.
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Saturday, June 25th, 2016
225th Anniversary

1791-2016
The big day is only 7 months away!

The 225th Town Anniversary Committee has been hard at
work making plans and holding fundraising events to earn
money to put on this celebration! We are asking Town resi-
dents to come forward and volunteer to help and participate.
Here’s what you can do:

Participant in the Parade
Help Celebrate Greenfield’s, illustrious, history!
Then, now and everything in between!
-Floats
-Dress up and walk, ride a bike or ride your horse
-Horse drawn buggies, carriages, wagons?
-Antique cars, trucks, farm tractors etc.
-Conval Marching Band, Nelson Town band and the
American Legion Band.

The Day’s Events at Oak Park
7am-9am Set Up
9am–3pm We will have, craft & food venders, music, enter-
tainment, special activities, games, animal petting zoo,
farmers market, agricultural exhibits, demonstrations, cav-
alry encampment, antique exhibits, as well as colonial vil-
lage store fronts!

10am Parade begins at corner of East & Forest.
12 at Gazebo: Welcome speech by Select Board
3pm Oak Park events end and we will need help cleaning
up, any volunteers?

FIREWORKS will end the celebration later that evening.
The location will be announced.

We invite Greenfield businesses, Groups, Clubs,
Organizations and Committees to participate by having a
tent/table set up at Oak Park to let people know who you are
and what you do!

Be creative and set up your area to look like a colonial vil-
lage store front or something from the early 1800’s, 1900’s,
1950’s, 1980’s, get the idea?

Do you have something to put on display? We will have
areas roped off for exhibits. This will encompass the last
225 years, old and new. Think about how YOU can partici-
pate in celebrating Greenfield’s history and the people who
make Greenfield what it is today!

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED
We have many areas that we need help with during the day,
such as:
-Marching band shuttle from Oak Park to East Road.
-Trash detail.
-Parking attendants.
-Help lining up parade participants.
-Help in the information booth and misc.

DO YOU HAVE IDEAS? 
CAN YOU HELP?

Contact: Dorene Adams: 547-2706
Greenfield225anniversary@gmail.com

GREENFIELD
SAVE the DATE
to CELEBRATE!

Contoocook Valley Transportation Company

GIVE A RIDE - SHARE A RIDE

Join CVTC’s “Elite Fleet” and become a Volunteer Driver.

• Help your neighbors with transportation to non-emergency 

medical and support services.

• Drive when you want, as often as you want

• Mileage reimbursement is available

To learn more about our Volunteer Driver Program

Call, toll-free: 1-877-428-2882, extention 5

To learn about Monadnock Rideshare,

our free online carpool rideboard at www.cvtc-nh.org

or call, toll-free: 1-877-428-2882, extention 2



G•R•E•E•N•F•I•E•L•D
HAPPENINGS

Find out what is going on in town – concerts, yard sales,
items for sale or wanted, lost animals, political discus-
sions, etc.   

Browse at your leisure or sign up for automatic email
updates at

http://GreenfieldHappenings.Blog spot.com

A service for the Greenfield 
community sponsored by The GIVers.
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GREENFIELD RECREATION 

Call 547-3442 for more information or the contacts below.

Greenfield
Country Line Dancing

Mondays 7pm

Meeting House
HOST: Linda Gray
New Classes Every 

Six Weeks
Step it out! & 
Kick it up!!!

$40 - 6 weeks of lessons
Lindagray09@gmail.com

603-801-8002

SCOUTS
If your child is interested in scouts, please contact 

these people.

Boy Scouts: Mike Borden - 
cmrconstservice@gmail.com

Girl Scouts: Ruth Bergmann -
rbergmann@nhbb.com

BALLET & TAP CLASS

(AGES 3-5)
MONDAYS 12:15-1:00

GREENFIELD TOWN MEETING HOUSE

$56/month Winter Special $48
An introduction to dance for the preschool child.
Classes consist of age appropriate ballet and tap

exercises, large motor movements, simple choreog-
raphy, and rhythmic exploration. The structure of
this class is balanced with freedom of expression

and fun!

(Classes run September through June)
For more information or to register, 
please call Laura (603) 320-6786

Like us on facebook - www.misslaurasdance.com

Saturday, January 30th
Come warm up in the Wensberg room in the library 10-4 pm.
The Friends of the Library will have a Book and Bake sale.



The Greenfield Spirit, Dec 2015 - Jan 2016     Page 13

WINTER CARNIVAL

AND

CHILI COOK-OFF!

Sat., Jan. 30th, 2016
Fire Dept Breakfast

Historical Society Open

Library Open

Other outdoor events to be announced via the Town’s email, Poster at

Harvester Market, the Post Office, the Recycling Center

G.E.S. P.T.O. Cardboard Sled Race

Chili Cook-off 6pm

MARK YOUR CALENDARS
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APPLIANCE  REPAIRS

Lachance Appliance Service
Servicing ALL Major Household Appliances

547-2229

AUTOMOTIVE  NEEDS

Alan Easton
MARS & CarsLookLikeNew.com

Mobile Appearance Reconditioning Service
We Come To You - 831-0246

Chuck’s Auto Repair of Antrim
Rte 202 - 464-5045

Doherty's Detailing
Complete Auto Detailing

In & Out
Bill Doherty 801-0564

Fox Towing & Transport Services <NEW
Vehicles, Equipment, Materials

& Removal of recyclable vehicles
Matt Fox 620-5099

Greenfield Auto Service 
General Car Repair, Front end Alignment,

Foreign or Domestic
Tom Wozniak - 547-6308

Kemp’s Used Auto Parts & Trucking
Russell Station Road

547-2768

LS & NM Repair Services
Auto repair, welding, small engines, 

tractors, and trailers. 
547-3766

Shepard’s Automotive 
& Towing LLC

81 Russell Station Road - 547-3821

S.M Ather ton Autocare
Diagnostics, Welding, A/C, Mechanical Repairs,

Exhaust, Rust, Drivetrains, State Inspections. 
217 Forest Road Unit E - 547-6800 or 831-8360

BED & BREAKFASTS

The Greenfield B & B Inn
Vic and Barbara Mangini
Forest Road - 547-6327

BEAUTY SERVICES

Rejuvenate with Massage Therapy
Lydia Kennedy, LMT, RN

547-3486

BUTCHER

Eric the Butcher
Quality cutting deer, sheep, moose, etc.

On or Off Site - Rabbits available
Leonardi’s - Forest Road - 547-3369

CHILDCARE

Wonderworks Learning Center
Preschool & Pre-K Program

Childcare 6 wks-12 yrs
547-3311 ext. 1370

CLOTHES

Greenfield CC Church Clothes Closet
Open Sat.10-1pm Donated clothing at low

prices.  website: greenfieldchurch.org. 12 Depot
Drive. Call the Church Office 547-3626

COMPUTER SERVICES

David Lloyd
Website design and hosting, 
tutoring and troubleshooting. 

547-8618  www.davidlloyd.ws 

CONSTRUCTION  SERVICES

Aaron Chacos Carpentry
Decks, Roofs, Framing

688 Forest Road
547-3020 or 801-7485

A-Quality Services-Stonemasons
Fireplaces, Stonewalls, Waterfalls, 

Ponds & Cultured Stone
620-5660

Brad Thomson Flooring
Wood Floors Installed

Sanded & Finished - 547-2117

Bruce Dennis 
Fine Interior Painter and Scribe

Artistic attention to detail. Surface specialist,
tonal & glaze effects.547-2564

CMR Construction Service
Septic System Repair/Replacement

General Contracting, Excavation, Grading,
Building Construction, Mike Borden 547-0437

D&D Plastering
Ceilings, Additions, Houses

Quality work since 1979
Many local references - Call Bill  547-2163

E.T. Carpentry LLC 
"Quality Work at Fair Prices"

Remodeling and New Construction
Snow Plowing and Fully Insured - 365-5063

Fran McMahon
Excavating - Building Wrecking

Land Clearing + Chipping
547-6425 or 620-1302

Joseph Ferry
General Contracting & Carpentry

547-3309

JC Foundations
House and addition foundation walls, 

retaining walls, etc.. Free estimate
Jeff Creighton  603-547-3712

Goodwin Carpentry, Richard Goodwin
Free Estimates; Fully Insured;

Restoration; Log Homes…
603-547-8861

Granite Town - Harvey Cable 
New construction & replacement windows

& doors. Storm windows & doors. Installation.
Zephyr Lake Road, Greenfield  769-1646

Patriot Painting <NEW
Interior & Exterior; Wallpaper

30 Yrs Experience
Richard Gilbride 562-6016

Sullivan Bros. Paving <NEW
Residential/Commercial Paving

Gravel/Loam Delivery, Light Excavation
Matt Fox 547-2101

Touchette's Remodeling
Specializing in small jobs & home repairs

Serving N.H. for over 30 years
No job too small Call Ray @ 547-2589

Earthtone Materials
A Merzi Trucking Company

Delivering Screened Loam, Gravel, Stone & Sand
365-0679 or 547-2302

Warren A. Aldrich Installations, LLC
Drapes, etc. installed, Wallpaper & Painting. 

Other creative home projects.
562-7731 and 547-2085

Interior Painting by Wendy 
Residential - New Construction - Exterior Jobs
Over 20 yrs Experience - Great Eye for Color

Wendy Ierlan - Owner 603-315-4234

ELECTRICAL , PLUMBING , HEATING,
COOLING SERVICES

North Pack Electrical Services, LLC
Kyle Fontaine, Master Electrician

603-547-6683
northpackelectric@gmail.com

Jarvis Adams Plumbing & Heating LLC
Service Calls-New Homes-Renovations-Pumps
Water Systems/tests-Bio Clean for Septic Care

547-2706

Sanford Temperature Control, Inc.
Heating , Cooling & Indoor Air Quality Products

Sales, Service & Installation
547-2717 or 800-439-2716

FARM  & GARDEN

Belmore Farm
Route 136 Near Oak Park
Fresh Produce in Season

Greenfield Gardens
Rainier’s SugarHouse

Seasonal Produce, Eggs, Starter Plants 
& Maple Syrup George Rainier 547-2108

HorseTenders
Experienced Farm Hands, Farriers, 

Trainers, Tenders. Kokal Farm
www.HorseTenders.com - 547-5293

Kilkenny Horse Center
Lessons, boarding, camps

Kathleen Kelly
547-7821

North Pack Maple Syrup 
seasonal maple syrup available
visit the sugar house in season

210 Cornwell Rd. • 547-3557 • Bob Caron

Rosewood Equine - Lora & Evan Hedrich
Lessons, Boarding and Training - Forest Rd
603-930-3716 - lcrosewoodfarm@gmail.com

www.RosewoodEquine.com 

Stonegate Farm and Flowers
Perennials, Exotic Conifers, Garden Coaching.

Piglets, lambs, chicken for sale. 547-3395 
flowerfarm2@gmail.com

Greenfield Tradespeople:To include your FREE Business listing, call 547-3442
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FURNITURE  REPAIR

David Bridgewater
Antique Restorer - Furniture Repairs

547 7556

GIFTS, COLLECT ABLES, ANTIQUES,
KNITTING

Ben Hale 
CD'S and Vinyl Bought and Sold

547-3403 or bennybunny43@yahoo.com

Nightingale Fibers, LLC
Knitting and Spinning supplies, including 

hand-dyed yarns and roving.
547-6645 www.nightingalefibers.com

PersonalizeIt!
Personalized items for your home or business,

including photo cakes, tshirts, mugs, etc.
231-9247 or rhonda@personalizeitforyou.com

Spring Pond Farm Alpacas
Alpaca yarns, socks & other 

products for sale.
81 Muzzey Hill Road 547-2964

Ten Talents
Natural Colored Sheep: Livestock
Yarn, Roving, Lambskins, Meat

Conrad & Ellen Dumas 547-2621

GROCERIES

Coffee Roaster
Mason Parker - Parker House Coffee 

Fresh roasted coffee, custom blends available
767-6000   www.parkerhousecoffee.com

Harvester Market
Groceries, subs - 547-3414

JUSTICE OF THE  PEACE

Petr Lord, Justice of the Peace
Personal & Distinctive Weddings 

petrlord@ittledoofarm.com
547-2526 

Debra Davidson, Justice of the Peace
Weddings, Personal

debdavidson524@hotmail.com
547-5588

LANDSCAPE SERVICES

Gagnon Landscapes, LLC
Professional Landscape Services

Snowplowing & Sanding
562-0485

Greenfields Landscape & Irrigation, LLC
Snow plowing for both commercial & residential
propertiesas well as sanding and roof shoveling.

547-3304

The Poison Ivy Removal Company
Chemical Free - We Remove Plants & Roots

Get Your Yard Back! Effective and Meticulous
Call Helaine Hughes - 547-6644

LOGGING, LAND CLEARING , TREE

REMOVAL

L.J. Cadorette and Family
Logging, Cordwood

"Logging the Old Fashioned Way"
547-3468

LUMBER & M ULCH

New England Forest Products, Inc.
Native Lumber Products-Custom Flooring

603-547-3207
www.neforestproducts.com

MUSIC (BANDS, DJ’S, INSTRUCTORS)
Fred Simmons

Music for weddings, fairs, events
547-3730

Jarvis Adams
The Boogie Men Band
Music for all events.

547-2706

MORTGAGE  LOANS

Patrick Foy/Loan Officer
Cousins Home Lending, Inc.

Prompt, courteous service tailored to your 
specific mortgage goals. 547-5576

PETSITTING

All God's Creatures Pet Sitting Service
637 Forest Road, Greenfield, NH 03047 

www.allgodscreaturespetsitting.com
603-831-9640

PHOTOGRAPHER

Ashley Way Photography
Portrait, Nature, and Much more

603-566-3825
ashleyway06@gmail.com/Find us on Facebook

REALTORS

Alyssum Proctor - Realtor
Broker/Associate

Proctor & Greene Real Estate
547-3020 or 801-7485

Gail Cur tis
Real Estate Broker

BH&G/Masiello Group
547-0649  www.gailcurtis.com

Hilda Bridgewater, Realtor
Helping Home Buyers & Sellers throughout

the Monadnock Region.  Cell 547- 7163
The Bean Group - www.HildaBridgewater.com

Kat Carpenter, Real Estate Agent
Exit Realty

168 County Road, Greenfield
603-732-2552

Linda K. Gray
Realtor/Appraiser
Brin Realty Group

603-801-8002 or lindagray09@gmail.com

SATELLITE

Jim Teates TV & Satellite 
PO Box  340 - Greenfield

603 547-6629  Phone & Fax -
jttv7147@yahoo.com

Joe Brady
Silver Birch 

Satellite Communications
547-2841

SPECIAL NEEDS

Crotched Mountain Outpatient Services
Physical, Occupational and Speech Therapies,

Audiology, Sports Medicine, Psychology,
Developmental Pediatrics - 603-547-3311 X1660

Helping Hands
Personal Assistant to Elders

Susan Gosnell
547-2995

Plowshare Farm
an intentional community that includes 

people with special needs
603-547-2547

T.L.C. Licensed Nursing Assistant
CPR certified. Assisting Elderly &

Families for all needs.
Debbie 547-2163

TAX SERVICES

Brenda Wesoly
Tax Preparation Service - 547-2670

TENT RENTALS

Monadnock Tent Rentals
John Hopkins

562-6690

WELDING

Forest Road Welding, LLC 
www.forestroadwelding.com

Kevin McMurray
547-2718

Rossi’s Portable Welding Service 
Melvin Rossi

547-3351 or 345-9560

Greenfield Tradespeople:To include your FREE Business listing, call 547-3442

Your ad listing could be

here!  Just send us your

information and we’ll print

it for fr ee. Make sure you

only give us 4 lines(between

10-15 words). Thanks.



SPONSOR THE SPIRIT
If you'd like to sponsor an issue of the

Greenfield Spirit, please call the Town Office at

547-3442.  The cost is low, and it's a great way

to get the word out about your business or

group, as well as an easy way to support your

community. Interest has been so great that we

now have a sign-up form to keep everyone’s

turn organized. Please call the Town Office to

get on the list.

Feb-Mar issue deadline: January 1, 2016

Postal Patron
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PERMIT NO. 3

A Y EAR IN REVIEW AT THE

STEPHENSON M EMORIAL L IBRAR Y

November 2014
The Trustees hire a new director.
On November 24, we sent out our
first newsletter to 43 subscribers.

We now have 195!

December 2014
The library's digital branch,

Biblionix Apollo, goes live, offer-
ing the community 24/7 access to

the library's resources.

January 2015
The library hosts the first of contin-
ual art exhibits, beginning with felt-

ing artist, Michelle Russell.  The
library and Greenfield Historical

Society join forces to offer the com-
munity new genealogical databases

for researching family histories.

February 2015 - New programs

galore!  Our knitting group begins ...Family movies
return...and we host our first annual Stuffie Sleepover!

March 2015 - New, more convenient

hours for the same budget! Julie brings a live chicken
to the library for a special storytime.

April 2015
Two HUGE events at the library-

Our first Spring Egg Hunt and
Lizzie Borden bring new faces to

the library and pack the parking lot
and Forest Road more than once.

Continued on page 9


